Indiana Forest Stewardship Coordinating Committee – Winter Meeting 12-17-03

Farm Bureau Headquarters, Indianapolis

Attendees:  B. Fischer, D. Ernst, T. Martin, N. Armstrong, P. Wagner, J. Gallion, G. Langell, B. Hoover, R. Moore, B. Wakeland, K. Collins, A. Mahler, L. Ralph, B. Burke, J. Gras, B. Tormoehlen, B. Koenig, J. Bacone, R. Langden, M. Majeski, E. Ballentine, B. Schaible, A. York, M. Janseen, R. Chattin, L. Owens, J. Nelson, D. LeMaster, T. Maloney, R. Moistner, & J. Settle.

Burney Fischer, State Forester and Committee Chair, brought the meeting to order at 9:35 am.  Everyone introduced themselves and the agencies they represented.  Burney then explained the mission and goals of the committee.

Stewardship Program Updates by Dan Ernst:

· Dan Ernst distributed a status report on all Stewardship Challenge Grants issued since 1992.  A total of 89 projects have been approved (9 have been cancelled) with a total payout of $332,727 in funds.  Dan highlighted several grant projects noting some of the most significant projects.

· General comments about grants: Indiana receives about $200,000 annually in Stewardship funding; grant applications go out in Feb.; applications are reviewed in June.  IFSC committee members encouraged to help judge applications.

Forest Legacy Program Updates by Dan Ernst

· Indpls. Power & Light Land Sale – IPL owned approximately 4000 acres in Morgan county of which 3000 (2000 ac. in Classified Forest program) acres is forestland.  Earlier this year, DoF began negotiating with the Forest Service about using Legacy money toward this property.  IPL decided to put property up for auction and the state was able to negotiate with IPL to purchase 1500 acres @ $3,000/ac.  In December the remaining 2,500 acres was auctioned to a local group of businessmen.  Forest Legacy money has been approved for the 2,500 acres.  Currently, discussions are going on between the purchase group and DoF.

· Dan handed out a listing of various Forest Legacy projects completed and still pending.  He also distributed the “Indiana Forest Legacy Draft Proposal for 2005”.  The 3 proposed project areas are:  Shawnee Hills; Rattlesnake Creek II and the Blue River Knobs.  A recommendation was made by the IFSCC committee that all 3 projects be funded, the committee approved.

· Bill Hoover asked the committee about the possibility of re-structuring the 6 Legacy areas to expand areas in northern Indiana.  Burney explained that the two northern Legacy areas are somewhat inactive.  Further, the west-central part of the state might be included in the future.  John Bacone pointed out that west-central area has 4 active conservation groups.  Further discussion occurred about re-visiting the 6 Legacy areas.  The IFSC committee recommended a sub-committee should look into this.  Restructuring the Forest Legacy Areas would probably require the development of a new Assessment of Need (AON) for Indiana

· Andy Mahler suggested that all materials (handouts included) be electronically sent out two days prior to the IFSC committee meeting.

Farm Bill Programs Update – FLEP, EQIP

· Tim Martin handed out copies of the “FLEP Practices & Components Priority Ratings”.  He went over the various practices.  He explained that the initial request by the public for FLEP funds totaled $896,391 but the state only was able to fund $207,794 (or 23% of the requests).  The meeting was then opened up for suggestions & comments:

· Wakeland/Burke suggested higher priority towards TSI

· Wakeland – put all money toward invasives

· Wakeland/Koenig – cost-share programs hurt landowner’s willingness to do TSI (better off without cost-share)

· Schaible – fund @ 50% instead of 75% cost share rate

· Burke – don’t need both hold down rate and % rate

· Wakeland – we’d be better off if FLEP never came (because of negative future outlook)

· Wakeland/Owen - $50/ac flat amount is the minimum needed to entice landowners

· Owen – drop tree planting since other programs cover it

· Koenig – drop requirement for separate practice plan

· Wakeland – cost share tree planting but not TSI

· Hoover – maybe we should consider getting off of federal dole?

DNR/NRCS Agreement Explanation  

· Dan explained that Indiana is the first state to enter such an agreement.  DNR provides $660,000 worth of technical assistance and NRCS agreed to reimburse ½ of this ($330,000).  The program began in September and already Div of Forestry has 1000 hours credited toward it.

Updates From Other Organizations

· B. Hoover – gave an update on “Purdue Natural Resources Leadership Development Institute”.  This initiative involved networking with all natural resource groups.  About 28 people completed this leadership institute.  The training is about “processing”; getting natural resource people working together for the sake of natural resources.  Classes are scheduled for October, November & December but may be moved adjusted to avoid holidays.
· Dennis LeMaster – reported that the Wright Forestry Center is now completed at Martell Forest.  Student enrollment is as follows: 68 in forestry and 137 in wildlife.  Faculty is 28.  They are considering changing the name of the Department from Forestry and Natural Resources to: “Forestry, Wildlife & Fisheries Science”.
· B. Hoover – announced that Purdue will have a web site to advertise meetings for educational programs.
· B. Wakeland – the Chestnut Foundation has 5000 members nationally.  They have signed an M.O.U. with the Forest Service to work on chestnut.  Further, Bruce reported that at one time American Chestnut was common in 12 counties in SW Indiana and scattered throughout rest of state.
· Mike Majeski – announced an up coming roundtable meeting March 23 – 25, 2004 in Wisconsin on sustainable forestry.  He suggested at least one member from this committee attend.
· Ray Moistner –  IHLA is going to be involved more in schools promoting forest sustainability.  IHLA working with the Hudson Institute on several projects.  In an effort to keep forest products manufacturing jobs in the USA, IHLA will be advertising American timber industry ethics in product production vs. overseas unethical aspects of product production.
· Tim Maloney – announced that the final impact statement on the I-69 highway project is due out in January.  On its release, there will be more opportunity for public input.
FIA & Forest Health Updates for Indiana

· Joey Gallion – previous forest inventories took place in 1950, 1967, 1975, 1987 & 1998.  Data from the most recent inventory (1998) is available on DNR web site or by contacting Joey @ 812/358-2160.  Some of the statistics from the recent inventory for Indiana show:  total acres of forestland = 4.544 million acres; 83% of forestland is privately owned.
· Phil Marshall – reported on the state of insects and forest diseases in the state.
· Gypsy moth mgt. program – result of 2003 survey showed an increase of male moths over last year.  Most in NE Indiana coming from Ohio.  First year with a county (Allen) having noticeable defoliation.

· Emerald Ash Borer – Phil explained the life cycle of the insect.  Tree damage occurs when insect in larva stage.  Makes “D” shaped holes in truck of trees.  Affects ash trees only.  

· Sirex Wood Wasp – it’s a pine insect.  Was brought into the Ellettsville area via Otis Elevator.  Currently, they are surveying for the wasp.

· Sudden Oak Death & Oak Wilt – limited discussion.

Indiana Initiatives & Strategies for Private Lands

· Barb Tormoehlen – A brief description of the Spatial Analysis Program (SAP) program.  This is a reporting system of accomplishments on private lands to be used by the states to report to the Forest Service.  
· Bob Schaible – brought up the issue of requiring developers of forestland into housing be required to replace lost land.  A great deal of discussion ensued with a general consensus that some type of replacement program needs to be created for the loss of forestland.  Committee wishes to pursue this!
· Gary Languell – suggested that we need to look at wildlife mgt. at the landscape level.  Some how get landowners to think and mgt their properties for wildlife benefit beyond their own property boundaries.  Not much response by the committee.
· Bob Burke – talked about the coming together of natural resource disciplines to formulate and implement strategies to address invasive species, which threaten forest sustainability.  Committee wishes to pursue this!
· Larry Owen - Use forest roundtables (past & new) to identify state strategies for sustainable forests.
· A state level cost/share or conservation program for forest sustainability.
Next meeting:  Wednesday, June 30th, 2004 @ Nashville, IN 

